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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Virtual Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Monday 4th January 2021 at 7.00pm on Zoom Pro
1. Open Forum                                     

One member of the public was present (a potential applicant for the post of Parish Clerk), who joined during item 12.
2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllrs Bartlett, Butcher, Hutchinson and Lister, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).   Cllr Krause (ward member) attended.  
3. Declaration of Interests 

Cllr Ms Farrington:  planning application 20/01711/AS (DPI)
4. Borough Councillor’s report
Cllr Krause was unable to participate in the meeting because of technical issues, but advised outside the meeting that there had been no activity during the December/New Year period and that there is, therefore, nothing to report.
5. Minutes and Matters Arising

5.1   Minutes of 2nd November and 8th December 2020, including site meeting continuations on 9th and 16th December 2020
Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 2nd November and 8th December 2020 including the site meeting continuations on 9th and 16th December 2020,  be approved and confirmed as true records.                                                                                                                                                        ACTION  SW
5.2   Matters Arising 
There were no Matters Arising.

6. Planning matters
6.1  Planning applications received
6.1.1  KCC/AS/0267/2020  Beacon Hill Quarry, Pilgrims Way, Charing
Section 73 Application to vary conditions 1, 21 & 20 of planning permission AS/97/360/MR13 to extend the date for the completion of extraction of minerals and the removal of all buildings and plant by 10 years until 31 December 2030 (Condition 1) and the date for completion of restoration until 31 December 2035 (Condition 21) and to amend the reinstatement, aftercare and after-use requirements to increase opportunities for ecological enhancement (Condition 20)

Part of the site is in Westwell parish.  Permission for application AS/97/360/MR13 was due to expire on 31st December 2020 but the need for chalk was reduced during the period of the planning permission, thus there is still chalk to be extracted.  Rather than open another quarry the application seeks to extend the period for extraction.  The amount of chalk taken will not be increased; there will be no intensification or expansion.  The operation is well run (including wheel washing) with no more than 2 HGVs accessing the site each day; it is understood that Charing local residents do not object; the remediation plan can be evolved with any new requirements.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council has no objection to the application, subject to the condition that Charing Parish Council does not object to the application.                                                                                                  ACTION  SW
6.1.2  20/01711/AS  Court Lodge, Eastwell Lane, Westwell

Addition of new conservation rooflights and external staircases

Cllr Ms Farrington advised that due to an oversight the application for full planning permission was not submitted at the same time as the application for Listed Building Consent, which was approved. The rooflights will not be visible from a public space.  The external staircase has already been installed, to replace the previous which were dangerous.  The existing doors on the upper levels will be pinned open and glazed, which is the preferred conservation treatment. The kitchen and lavatory have not yet been installed, given that full planning permission has not yet been given.
Cllr Ms Farrington left the meeting.

It was proposed that the application be supported, noting that this is the next stage of a programme of conservation and restoration of a historic asset for Westwell.  

Resolved:

That the planning application be supported.                                                                                               ACTION  SW
Cllr Ms Farrington rejoined the meeting.

6.1.3  20/01760/AS  Elden, 61 Sandyhurst Lane, Westwell

Erection of first floor extension to form house and a side extension to replace the existing conservatory

The proposal will result in an improvement and will be more in keeping with neighbouring properties, although there will be an increase in massing.  The footprint will not increase and the gap between adjacent properties will be maintained.  No information is given in the application as to the living requirements of the owners during the building works – will additional accommodation be required, eg provision of a caravan on site.  The proposed concrete and ornamental tiles were queried.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council has no objection to the application but a condition should be attached requiring details of the concrete and ornamental tiles, which should preserve the design character and rural character of the lane.                                                                                                                                                           ACTION  SW
6.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda  
No planning applications were received after distribution of the agenda.
6.3  Other planning matters
6.3.1  18/01554/AS  Sandpit, Sandyhurst Lane  The planning application has been withdrawn.
6.3.2  20/01680/AS Elvy Cottage, Kingsland Lane  The target decision  date is 28th January 2021. Under present  Covid working arrangements  the application is unlikely to be referred to the Planning Committee.
7. Financial report

7.1  Progress against Budget to date    The Excel file has been circulated for information.  The subscription to the Society for Local Council Clerks is higher than previously:  the discount for multi-parish membership no longer applies because the Clerk has retired from other posts held.

7.2  Payments in accordance with the Budget
Resolved: 

That the following payments be agreed in accordance with the Budget.
	Payments
	£

	S Wood (salary Nov) 
	532.97

	S Wood (salary Dec) 
	532.97

	S Wood (home allowance [11.31] expenses [28.78 Zoom licence] )
	40.09

	SLCC (subscription)
	130.00

	Ashford Borough Council (grounds maintenance for 2020)
	5196.00


	Receipts
	£

	Lloyds Bank interest
	0.26

	ABC (refund – discount of 50% of planning application fee had not been applied)
	57.00

	HMRC (VAT refund)
	326.89


                Balance (cheque and deposit accounts):   £ 50567.66
Balance (No 2 account):  £  5002.21
7.3  Works to which the Parish Council is committed
Repairs to the hall access track including drainage and soak-away works:  In hand with Frank Dwyer and the works will be carried out concurrently with the pedestrian access works.
Pedestrian access to the playing field linking The Wheel to the playing field:  The amelanchier will be felled in late January permission having been given by ABC.  There is no evidence of Title for the verge with either Horne & Son or the Parish Council.  The Chairman will write to Catherine Horne seeking confirmation that the Horne family has no paperwork.                                                                                                                       ACTION  CD

It is likely to be a piece of land with no Title and long term should if needed be registered as a village green.

The Vice-chairman to liaise with Frank Dwyer re a start date for the works.                                           ACTION  CB

KCC has been asked to take responsibility for the trees on the banks.
Survey of the trees on Church green:  The works to the sycamore will be carried out in late January.
Cemetery water supply:  A reply is awaited from Jonathan Kydd regarding a possible hosepipe connection.  A written agreement will be needed. If there is a failure downstream of the Kydd’s connection, responsibility will lie with the Parish Council.  It was agreed that in the event of a number of failures, the connection will be reviewed.  It was suggested that a timer be incorporated to shut off water flow.
Garden of Remembrance hedge:  Cllr Mrs Richards was thanked for carrying out the planting; the new plants are establishing.  
Highway improvement works:  The grant application was submitted in November but a breakdown of the costings is required (in hand with Frank Dwyer).  The Parish Council will seek the necessary permissions and easements for the works.
Transfer of ownership of the playing field verge:  The Chairman to email Harriet Thorneloe re next steps, after first agreeing content with Cllr Ms Farrington.                                                                              ACTION CD / LF                                                                                                                
It is unclear if the Parish Council’s insurance policy covers responsibility for work on land that it does not own or have responsibility for.  Cllr Ms Farrington to review the policy schedule.                                           ACTION  LF

7.4  Request for donation from NSARDA Kent  It was noted that the Parish Council has supported the Air Ambulance; all requests for donations are brought to the Parish Council for discussion, but the Parish Council does not actively seek out charities to support.  The majority of requests are declined but where a request is refused, it is published in the Westwell Eye to allow residents to donate if they so wish.  The Parish Council budgets for charitable donations but does not have a policy in place.  A working group to draw up a policy was proposed; a request for other Parish Councils’ policies will be taken to the KALC meeting on 6th January.
The charity will be approached for a 20-word piece to be placed in the Eye, to include information of the number of dogs, number of people helped etc.                                                                                            ACTION  SW
7.5  Eye financial report  
The balance in the Eye account is £4218.56.  The Clerk is notified when an invoice is sent by the editor.
The invoice to The Wheel has not yet been paid, a reminder will be sent.                                              ACTION  SW
Depending on the response it may be taken to the Eye subgroup for discussion.
7.6  Draft Budget 2021-2022 and Precept setting
The draft Budget as amended was circulated.  
The Concurrent Functions Grant and Council Tax Support Grant will not be paid in 2021-22, therefore the Clerk proposed an increase of 9.9% from £24780 to £27325, to cover the loss of the grants (£1960 in total) and account for inflation.  The Vice-chairman proposed that the increase be limited to 4.5% and the shortfall be met from Reserves.  Cllr Bartlett  noted that the Precept is still lower than a number of other parishes.  The Chairman advised that the Precept was significantly increased several years ago when it was thought that the grants were to be withdrawn, enabling healthy Reserves to be built up.  It was noted that the tax base increased when the parish boundary changed.  Cllr Butcher felt that ABC has a duty to pay the Concurrent Functions Grant because of the double taxation principle.  Cllr Mrs Wyatt agreed with the Vice-chairman, and recommended that a piece be placed in the Eye that the increase had been held down.  Cllr Bartlett agreed, noting that it should state that the increase is to cover funding lost from ABC.
It was proposed that the Precept be increased by 4.5%, £1115, to £25895.

Resolved:

That the Westwell Parish Council Precept be increased by 4.5% to £25895.                                        ACTION  SW
8. Recruitment of the new Clerk to the Parish Council
The Chairman reported that the Clerk has submitted a formal letter of resignation and that a replacement must be sought.  The vacancy has been advertised on the KALC and SLCC websites and one expression of interest received to date.  The Staffing Committee was thanked for its efforts.
The Staffing Committee will review the applications and conduct the interviews, chaired by the Vice-chairman.  The interviews will be held via Zoom; the Clerk to send the Zoom invitation and host, but not participate.  The Clerk will take notes where appropriate.                                                                                                        ACTION  SW

The Staffing Committee will draw up the interview criteria.                                             ACTION  CB / TW / JR / RB

The Chairman’s involvement will be sought in the event that a shortlist is drawn up following the interviews.
9. Resolution to exclude the press and public
Resolved:

That under section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to meetings) Act 1960 that, because of the confidential nature of the business to be dealt with, the press and public leave the meeting during item 10, namely, to discuss nominations for the Good Citizen Award.
10. Nominations for the Good Citizen Award

Councillors are asked to submit nominations with reasons, to the Clerk by 15th January 2021.  The nominations will be voted on by the Parish Council.                                                                                                           ACTION  ALL
11. Clerk’s report 

11.1  Correspondence  All correspondence has been circulated.  
11.2  Clerk’s training  No training is currently planned.
11.3  GDPR   CPRE was the subject of a cyber attack, in which ransom malware was emailed.  The Parish Council was notified of the attack (which is being investigated by the Police) under GDPR.
12. Reports from Parish representatives
12.1 KALC  The Chairman advised that Gilian MacInnes (temporary Head of Planning, ABC) gave a presentation at the November Area Committee meeting:  Decisions on all applications in areas that drain into the R Stour are provisional, pending solution of the Stodmarsh eutrophication problem; anything that drains into the Stour could add to the eutrophication.  A similar situation occurred in Hampshire and was solved by the Council’s acquisition of a farm on which nitrates were not used, balancing the eutrophication.  Southern Water is resisting the use of tertiary sewage treatment systems.  The Stodmarsh problem may affect the application on Eureka Park.  The next meeting is on 6th January 2021.
12.2 ACRK   Cllr Butcher will circulate a report when available.                                                                 ACTION  RB
12.3 Highways  Litter was reported on the M20 following Operation Brock, but has now been cleared following a mass clean-up between J8 and J9.  Cllr Mrs Wyatt to give an update on a reported litter problem at Tutt Hill.                                                                                                                                                                ACTION  TW

 A fallen tree in Kingsland Lane will be reported [post-meeting note:  this was cleared by 5th January 2021].   
A litter pick will be organised in Watery Lane; David Beadle has offered to help and this was accepted with thanks.

A dustbin was placed in Westwell Lane for use by the fish and chip van, but has been moved on a number of occasions despite measures to prevent this.

The new litter bin in Hoads Wood Gardens is to be moved away from the memorial bench following a request.

12.4 Tree Warden   A site meeting was held on Gold Hill to discuss management of the trees on the playing field bank.  An inspection will be carried out to identify any works that may be needed given that there has been no active management over a prolonged period.  A crown lift is in hand but a crown reduction has been requested by a resident.
12.5 Parish Hall Management Committee   A Management Committee meeting is to be arranged.  Forthcoming projects being considered include:  an air source heat pump and folding doors opening on to the playing field parking area.  A report is awaited following the inspection of the swings on 12th December 2020.  The requested repairs to the roundabout do not appear to have been carried up.  The Clerk to follow-up. 
Junior swings to be replaced if no comments received from the contractor.                                         ACTION  SW
The ward member grant has been received.  The Vice-Chairman to put an article in the Eye.             ACTION  CB
12.6  Broadband provision   The Vice-chairman reported that six homes in Pilgrims Way have signed up to a Community Fibre Partnership (CFP); details were submitted to BT which needed more, notwithstanding that it had previously stated that only two would be required.  After lengthy correspondence between the Vice-chairman and BT, the latter added a further 21 homes; these are in Westwell Lane (from Park Farm to Wootton Manor) but use the same distribution point.   All would get fibre to the premises, subject to certain criteria, at a cost of approx £2500 per household but the majority of the cost (possibly all) would be covered by grants.  Broadband provision is a Parish Council project and the Vice-chairman asked councillors to encourage these 21 households to sign up to the CFP.                                                                         ACTION  CB / JR
The Vice-chairman will circulate a summary.                                                                                                 ACTION  CB
12.7  Asset register   In hand with the Chairman and Cllr Ms Farrington.                                         ACTION  CD / LF
12.8  PCSO’s report   The monthly report from the PCSO has been circulated.  The Kent Police Rural Task Force report is in the public domain and can be circulated by Westwell Events.                                              ACTION  TW
13. Items for the next meeting
13.1  Date for virtual Annual Parish Meeting
13.2  Recruitment of new Parish Clerk 
Date of next meeting
1st March 2021 by Zoom.
The meeting closed at 9.25pm.
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